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24 July 2018
Dear Residents
ESHER: Public Footpath No. 52 – surfacing works
I am writing because I understand that some of you have concerns regarding the surfacing work due to be carried out on FP52.  Your County Councillor Mary Lewis has suggested it might be helpful for us to give you more information, so I hope this will clarify some of the issues that have been raised with us. 
Surrey County Council has a responsibility to maintain the surface of all public rights of way and the power to carry this work out.  There is usually no requirement on us to consult on any work that we consider necessary in order to ensure that paths are maintained to the standard required for the normal traffic likely to use them, and while we do endeavour to contact interested parties unfortunately it isn’t always possible.
These improvement works were identified by the Cobham Conservation and Heritage Trust. The full cost of the surfacing will be met through an allocation from Elmbridge Borough Council’s Community Infrastructure Levy plus a contribution from the CCHT.  We appreciate the involvement of community groups and are grateful for the time the CCHT have spent investigating and pursuing funding for this beneficial work.  We know that this path becomes very difficult to use when wet due to waterlogging and deep mud, so their interest and proposal was very welcome.  We want the rights of way network to be available to as many people as possible and believe these improvements will enable less able users, or those reluctant to walk through winter mud, to access the path year round.
The path will be surfaced with a natural material called Fittleworth stone.  When first laid it can be quite yellow/orange in colour but dulls down to a pale beige.  Once some debris and leaf litter is on the surface it quickly blends in and resembles an earth path, especially once vegetation starts growing in again from the edges.  We often use materials called Eco-Blend or MOT type 1, but these are quite dark and stony, so we have chosen Fittleworth as it has a less ‘urban’ look and is similar in composition to the surrounding geology.

We know from experience that surfacing to 1.5m is preferable as it provides a wider firm surface and allows users to walk side by side year round.  1m width might mean a walk in single file during the winter when the surface alongside could be very wet and muddy.  Vegetation will be cut back prior to works commencing to leave a total clear width of 2.5m.  This will leave plenty of room for our contractors to work and will mean it should be some time before encroaching side vegetation restricts the width of the path.  The path will remain on our annual summer surface vegetation cutting programme.

We had intended to remove the stile and kissing gate to allow easy access by less able users and those pushing pushchairs.  However, following comments from residents who are concerned that groups of cyclists might access the path and be a hazard to pedestrians, we have reconsidered and will retain the kissing gate and replace the stile with a wooden kissing gate.  This will give easier access to lawful users but will deter cyclists.  We will also install ‘no cycling’ signs at either end of the path.
Work has unfortunately been delayed and is now likely only to start towards the end of next week at the earliest.  It is expected to take up to two weeks and the path will only be closed while groundworks are underway and notices are shown on site.  We have had to prepare a formal closure order for a four week period as this is a constraint of the legislation, but it allows us time if the work over runs, due to unexpected difficulties.  It does not mean the path will be closed for this full period and it will be reopened as soon as work is complete and the site is safe.

I hope this addresses your concerns and apologise if you feel we should have done more to keep you informed.  Please do contact me should you require any further information. 
Yours faithfully
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Mary-Ann Edwards 

Countryside Access Officer (East Surrey)
